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Minutes of the meeting of the Faculty Postgraduate Taught Programmes Sub-Committee
 Wednesday 21 November 2012 from 2.00–4.00pm in Room 6.207, University Place 
Present:


Dr. Iain Brassington (Law), Prof. Mark Elliot (SoSS), Dr. Abi Gilmore (SALC), Dr. Dave Hall (Education), Mr. Sebastian Huckle (UMSU PGT Representative), Prof. Matthew Jefferies (AAD, TL&S and Chair), Mrs. Lisa McAleese (Senior Taught Programmes Administrator), Mrs. Emma Rose (Senior QAE Administrator), Ms. Emma Sanders (Secretary), Dr. Fiona Smyth (SED), Mr. Dave Williamson (Law). 
Apologies:
Prof. Gary Davies (MBS), Mrs Nicola Lord (QAE Administrator).
1. Minutes of the meeting held on 23 May 2012 
APPROVED

2. Matters Arising from the Minutes of 23 May 2012
2.1 Arising from minute 2.1 re: MA Languages and Cultures (Research) (SLLC, now SALC)
The action on Matthew Philpotts was still outstanding: to undertake some modelling of results under the proposed new MA Languages and Cultures (Research) regulations in advance of the Board of Examiners meeting in November 2013.

Agreed Lisa McAleese to clarify what is required, then Abi Gilmore to liaise with Matthew Philpotts to  ensure the programme regulations are appropriate. Action: Lisa McAleese and Abi Gilmore
      2.2
Arising from minute 12 re: three levels of School approval of External Examiner Nominations (Discipline-level, PGT Director-level, Head of School). 

Emma Rose had raised the issue with the TLSO.  However it had not yet been discussed at TLMG.

Agreed Pursue discussion of 3 levels of approval of External Examiner Appointments at TLMG. Action: Emma 
Rose
3. New Arrangements for Major Programme Amendments and NPP2s 
Reported: 

In line with discussions at UG Sub-Committee on 31.10.12, Emma Sanders explained that NPP2s and Major Amendments would now be dealt with at ad hoc ‘programme approval events’ to which the 2 x Internal Advisors from PGT Sub-Committee would be invited.  This should reduce the burden on committee members, make the exchange with programme proposers more meaningful, and mean that the approval process is more flexible, as proposers will nott have to fit in with pre-set PGT Sub-Committee dates.

The old guidance proforma for Internal Advisors to assess new programme proposals would therefore be changed into an Agenda for the Approval Panel.  The proposed Agenda would be discussed at HTLC on 12.12.12.
Agreed
QAE Administrators should ensure that the Approval Panel Agendas include identification and discussion of good practice, as well as areas of concern. 
4. HE Commission Report on PG Education – Executive Summary [HPGT/1/12/5]
Discussed:

i) Current PGT Destinations

The Student Rep. queried what the current Faculty position was in relation to PGT destinations.  DLHE response rates were low at PGT level, and were of limited value in that they recorded what graduates were doing just 6 months after graduation, rather than reflecting longer term destinations.  In addition, they had hitherto only covered Home students.
Training on the Discoverer Reports was continuing – academic staff were encouraged to attend so that they could access the DLHE data first hand.

ii) A ‘data lacuna’
One of the things that became apparent when drafting the Faculty PGT Strategy was the dearth of data about PGT and the PGT student experience.  The HE Commission Report acknowledged that this was a national phenomenon.  However, UoM and Faculty need to be more proactive in getting data and making it accessible to staff.  It was suggested that the TLO establish a digest of PGT statistics that could be circulated regularly.  This was echoed by the PGT Strategy Implementation Plan – see below.
iii) Fees and Funding 

The Student Rep. expressed concern about the potential PGT fee hike to £9k and the effect that this would have on participation.  £5k fees were too much as it is, which was leading students to study part-time so that they could spread the cost and pay £2.5k over 2 years.  The rise to £9k would make even the part-time option impossible.
The Chair explained that some programmes already charged significantly more than £9k, while others would not be able to recruit at that figure, so may require subsidies from other areas.  However, there was also the possibility that UG could end up subsidising PGT if PGT fees were to remain below £9k.
iv) Integrated Masters 

The Student Rep. agreed that Integrated Masters could be a way of sustaining participation in PGT because the funds would be available up front.

It was noted that Integrated Masters were not “full” Masters, so at present could not lead directly to PGR in Humanities, based on advice from the ex-AD PGR.  It was noted that this was not the case in EPS.  AHRC had funded MML graduates for PhD study on an individual, case-by-case basis.  If a “top-up” to the IM is available, the fee would be payable up front. SED was developing a model of IM plus top-up as a pilot.
v) Career Development Loans (CDL)
It was queried what the take-up of CDL was and whether we promote it to our students?  Could the Careers Service promote it students? 
As noted in the HE Commission Report, CDLs were run by banks at very uncompetitive rates.  It was felt that sources of PGT funding were usually quite specialised, e.g. the Musicians’ Benevolent Fund, and therefore Discipline Areas were best placed to promote these to their students.
The University web-pages did direct students to other sources of funding. See: 

http://www.manchester.ac.uk/postgraduate/funding/search/results/?offset=0&sort=name&sortdir=ascending&subjectArea=Any&studyLevel=PGT&nationality=United%20Kingdom&graduate=&submit=Search
vi) Flexible Learning

Nicola Lord and the Chair were currently writing a report on Flexible, Part-Time and Distance Learning for the Dean, which would inform PGT Strategy.  There were various infrastructural issues that mitigated against flexible delivery e.g. student cards, access to buildings and staff, catering, etc. 

It was felt that Part-Time and Distance Learning programmes are currently marginalised.

5. Faculty PGT Strategy 2013–18 [HPGT/1/12/6]*
Received: 

Revised Faculty PGT Strategy (version 7.2) was seeking approval from HPRC tomorrow, 22/11/12.
Discussed:

i) KPIs

Some KPIs were still too vague to be useful, e.g. “an appropriate balance” of students. This would be clarified once the baseline data was clearer, and once the outcomes of portfolio review were available.  Also, the Strategy was a Faculty-wide document, and the decision about what was an “appropriate” make-up of students would vary from programme to programme.  The KPIs would evolve between now and 2018.

ii) PGR versus Employment

It was argued that there was no tension between the aim to increase employability and the aim to increase PGR recruitment (a University KPI was to increase PGR recruitment by 30%), as “Further Study” counts as a “positive graduate destination” in DLHE terms.

iii) Destinations of Overseas students

DLHE only monitored the destinations of Home students, so how would we monitor destinations of overseas graduates, particularly for those programmes that have a high Overseas intake?


Secretary’s Note:

It had been explained at the DLHE Discoverer Training that the requirement to collect information about international graduates has come into effect this year.  As Manchester has two collections per year (because we have a December graduation) we were one of the first institutions to have already begun to collect this data. The process set by HESA, however, was not nearly as rigorous as that for Home/EU.  For example, the collection would only be done online (Home/EU is online as well as by post and telephone). Also, HESA had not set targets for collection (there were very high targets for Home/EU).  As a result of both factors, the University was expecting to have significantly less data on international graduates.  

Because this area was so new, it was unknown whether HESA would publish the data or make it available to the newspapers, for example, for the purpose of league tables.

6. Draft Faculty PGT Strategy Communication and Implementation Plan 2013-18 

Tabled.

Reported:

i) The Implementation Plan took the form of an Action Plan for 12/13 only.  The intention was to create yearly plans until 2017/8, in step with the evolving PGT Strategy, to ensure that the Faculty as a whole was on the right trajectory. 
ii) Key personnel and dates had been identified within the plan.

Agreed

i) PGT Sub-Committee would act as the overall owner of the PGT Strategy Implementation Plan and will monitor progress annually against the KPIs.

ii) A summary report would then be prepared each year to go to DAG for Faculty oversight.

Agreed Return comments on the Draft PGT Strategy Implementation Plan to Lisa McAleese by Friday 30 
November 2012. Action: All Sub-Committee members.
7. Programme “Alliances”/Joint programmes/cross-School programmes 

To discuss the above in light of feedback from SALC on the draft Faculty PGT Strategy – “would be useful to recognise and support cross-Faculty/inter-school activities which offer opportunities for programmes which offer new routes for social responsibility, enterprise, public engagement etc and tap into changing markets, e.g. Masters in Enterprise, MPA – these need appropriate structures for load transfer etc.” Current or mooted examples include:
i) MEnt – a Research Masters with a 120cr dissertation, jointly-convened between the Manchester Enterprise Centre and Schools.  Abi Gilmore was involved in the MEnt Arts and Cultural Management and felt that this was an area that could be expanded but there were lots of  issues that needed to be ironed out.
ii) MBS had recently visited Schools to discuss what they could offer on an MPA, although other programmes run jointly with MBS had resulted in issues surrounding load transfer.

iii) MA Intercultural Communication (SALC with Education) had encountered issues with fees and where things sit.
Discussed:
There was a need for Faculty to be proactive in this area, add value through collaborations and reduce duplication.  This issue also affected UG, but fees vary more widely and the market was more volatile at PGT level.  A Faculty Student Recruitment and Marketing Manager was to be appointed soon, and their input could be valuable in determining levels of student demand.  
Agreed Schools to bring ideas for potential collaboration to PGT Sub-Committee for discussion.  Action: All Sub-
Committee members.
8. New University Regulations for PGT [HPGT/1/12/9]
The Senior Taught Programmes Administrator spoke to the paper on the meeting with PGT Directors and Managers to discuss PGT Regulations and clarify issues.
i) Many issues raised with the TLSO were still outstanding.

ii) A TLSO roadshow/workshop was planned for academic Chairs of Boards of Examiners and PSS Secretaries to Boards of Examiners.
iii) The STPA had only just received the revised TLSO Guidance on the regulations and if there were any points unaddressed she would let the Sub-Committee members know.  There was one unanticipated change regarding the principles relating to Referral and which mark should be recorded, e.g.


First Sit: Student achieves a fail mark of 45% which is within the Compensation zone (40-49%)


Resit: Student achieves 60% but mark must be capped at the lowest Compensatable mark i.e. 40%

The mark that should be recorded is the higher mark, i.e. the first sit mark.
iv) Discretion of Boards of Examiners: Under arrangements for Mark Review in the case of overall borderlines, an Exam Board may decide to award a higher classification despite the student having achieved a lower mark.  The mark must not be altered. Exam Board minutes must justify why each particular decision is taken.  
v) Where Professional Bodies had specific requirements over and above the UoM Regulations, it shold be possible for students who fail to meet the PSRB requirements to still exit with a UoM award, provided that they satisfy our criteria.  

Agreed
Schools should liaise with Lisa McAleese wherever they are subject to PSRB requirements.  Action: All 
Schools.

9. Programme Amendments 
9.1 MPlan (Planning, SED)

Dr. Fiona Smyth spoke to the proposal: 

Reported: 

The proposal was to change the title of the MPlan to MSc Planning as a result of the creation of the new IM programme MGeog and MGeog (Planning).  An MSc would also be better understood overseas.
In response to questions from the Committee it was noted that: 

i) Current students would be given the option to change to the new degree title.
ii) Current applicants should be informed of the title change.  If they wished to register on the old MPlan that should be possible.

APPROVED
Action: Nicola Lord to make necessary changes to Campus Solutions and notify relevant parties.
9.2 MPlan (Research) (Planning, SED)

Dr. Fiona Smyth spoke to the proposal: 

Reported: 

The proposal was to change the title of the MPlan to MSc Planning and Environmental Management (Research) as a result of the creation of the new IM programme MGeog and MGeog (Planning), and of the name change from Planning to Planning and Environmental Management.  An MSc would also be better understood overseas.
In response to questions from the Committee it was noted that: 

i) Current students would be given the option to change to the new degree title.

ii) Current applicants should be informed of the title change.  If they wished to register on the old MPlan that should be possible.

APPROVED
Action: Nicola Lord to make necessary changes to Campus Solutions and notify relevant parties.
10. Programme Withdrawals

10.1
MA Applied Linguistics FT &PT (LEL, SALC)


Final intake Sept 2012

i) The programme was to be withdrawn due to very low recruitment (2-6 students p.a.) throughout the life of the programme and reduced levels of involvement of Education in curriculum development and programme management.  
ii) No offers had been made for 2013 entry.  

APPROVED
Action: Emma Sanders to make necessary changes to Campus Solutions and notify relevant parties.
10.2
MA Cultural History FT & PT (History, SALC)

i) History were bringing together all of their separate PGT programmes into the MA History, which would be revised to incorporate these specialisms as streams and to increase the amount of team teaching.  

ii) The revised MA History would be based on 15cr units rather than 30cr units, and a reduction from 30+ to 20 Level 4 courses was anticipated.  It would come to PGT Committee in February 2013 for approval.
iii) 6 x p/t students within the History discipline would be affected by the change.  
10.3
MA Cultural History (ESRC Route) FT & PT

Final intake Sept 2012

10.4
MA War, Culture and History FT & PT (History, SALC)


MA War, Culture and History FT & PT (ESRC Route) (History, SALC)

Final intake Sept 2012

10.5
MA Modern British History FT & PT (History, SALC)


Final intake Sept 2012

10.6 
MA Modern European History FT & PT (History, SALC)


Final intake Sept 2012

10.7 
MA Early Modern History FT & PT (History, SALC)


Final intake Sept 2012

10.8
MA World History FT & PT (History, SALC)


Final intake Sept 2012

10.9 
MA Social and Economic History FT & PT (History, SALC)


Final intake Sept 2012

10.10
MA Victorian Times FT & PT (History, SALC) 


Final intake Sept 2012

APPROVED

The withdrawals were approved on the understanding that History would discuss the changes  with the current part-time MA cohort and assure them that: 

a) They would be awarded the degree title they originally registered for;

b) The new 15-credit structure was more favourable in terms of student progression, as they could resit up to 45cr, which meant they could resit up to 3 x 15cr units rather than just 1 x 30cr unit;

c) The reduction in optional M-level History units could be ameliorated by, e.g. their pursuing independent study, if a unit they wanted to study turned out to be non-viable under the revised MA History structure. 

Action: Emma Sanders to make necessary changes to Campus Solutions and notify relevant parties.
11. Chair’s Action taken since the last meeting 
Received for information a list of NPP1s, NPP2s, Programme Amendments, Suspensions and Withdrawals approved by Chair’s Action since the last meeting of 23 May 2012
12. Approval of External Examiners since the last meeting 
Received for information a list of external examiner appointments made since the last meeting of 23 May 2012
13. Any Other Business

13.1 Portfolio Review

UG information would be forwarded to the Dean by the end of November.  PGT information would be forwarded to the Dean by 21 December.

13.2 PGT Student Satisfaction Survey 2012/13

Agreed
Circulate information on whether the University would be participating in the Student Barometer or PTES 
(Postgraduate Taught Experience Survey) in 12/13.  Action: Emma Sanders

Secretary’s Note:

The University is planning to take part in the PTES this spring.  Like PRES, it’s run by the Higher Education Academy.  The University intends to evaluate PTES this time and decide whether to adopt it permanently in an alternating cycle with the Student Barometer. (Jenny Wragge, October 2012).
More info on PTES is online: http://www.heacademy.ac.uk/PTES
14. Date of next meeting 
Wednesday 13th February 2013, 1-3pm, Committee Room A, Whitworth Corridor

ECS
23.11.12
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